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       In the Beginning . . .
– brother John

A benefit of longevity in our Community at Weston 
Priory is the opportunity to work in the archives. It is a place 
where I can be right at home amidst the chaos of accumulated 

photos, documents, news and magazine articles, and correspondence. 
It would be a temptation to get lost in nostalgia were it not for the 
vibrant, creative and engaging daily life that continues in our small 
Benedictine Community today.
	 As we celebrate our 60th anniversary with the publication of yet anoth-
er Bulletin of Weston Priory, I decided to look back and see what the first 
Bulletin was like. With the help of technology that we didn’t even dream 
of sixty years ago, I was able to scan the first Weston Priory Bulletin, writ-
ten and edited by Father Michael Ducey, the first resident Prior of Weston, 
and to share an excerpt with you, our current friends.
	 Our scanner is a great gift of contemporary technology and makes it 
possible to share the contents of a faded and crumpled two-page,  8½” x 
14” document that might otherwise have gone quite unnoticed.  It works 
wonderfully well but does need a little help in translating some of the 
blemishes and distortions that creep in with aging:

South Park, Burlington, Abbot Leo  presiding at Pontifical Mass, 1953 
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	 Father Michael was the author of that first informative Bulletin of 
Weston Priory in 1953. Even though he was not able to be present at 
the Pontifical Field Mass of welcome in Burlington on July 4, he offered 
a vivid description of the event. I had the personal good fortune to be 
among the parish priests present on that occasion. I can verify, as Mi-
chael stated, that Abbot Leo gave a ‘splendid’ sermon during the Mass. 
	 Abbot Leo spoke of a hope, an invitation, and an adventure to create 
a new kind of monastic community.  It would be open, reconciling, con-
temporary and rooted in the rich and ancient Benedictine spiritual tradi-

tion.  He spoke with warmth and enthusiasm of a fraternal community 
of equals, of brothers. It would welcome the stranger, all seekers, and 
especially those of other faiths. The new community would not return to 
some ‘golden age’ of monasticism.  It would toil to bring the spirit of the 
Gospels and the Rule of Benedict into the flesh of contemporary life. 
	 In my years as a seminarian I had frequently visited the friendly, 
fraternal Benedictine Community of St. Benoît-du-lac in Canada. The 
writings of Thomas Merton and Dom Columba Marmion sparked a 
desire for a monastic community and deeper spiritual search. After 
ordination I found that parish life as a diocesan priest did not fulfill 
this hope in me. Abbot Leo’s sermon was a powerful call that moved 
me decisively on my journey to become a brother at Weston Priory. The 
invitation to join in the adventure resounded in my heart. 
	 Beyond the particular gift for those present at the Field Mass in 
Burlington on July 4th, 1953, Abbot Leo’s vision for a new monastic 
community at Weston Priory foreshadowed Pope John XXIII’s dream 
for renewal that would envelope the Catholic Church ten years later 
in the Second Vatican Council. Fifty years after the Second Vatican 
Council, sixty years since the founding of Weston Priory, we cele-
brate and continue that journey.  ■

Fr. Michael Ducey, 1953
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South Park, Burlington, (ctr) Fr. Robert Hammond (br. John), 1953


